March 10, 2009
Town Board Meeting


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on May 12, 2009 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected official and appointed staff in attendance: 

LINDA D. PUGLISI


Supervisor 

FRANCIS X. FARRELL

Councilmember 

ANN LINDAU


Councilmember 

JOHN E. SLOAN


Councilmember 

RICHARD BECKER

Councilmember 
Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 

Town Clerk 



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.

Town Attorney 



GLENN CESTARO 


Comptroller 



EDWARD VERGANO 

DOTS, Director 

JEFF TKACS
DES, Homeland Safety & Security Coor.

CLAUDIA VAHEY 
Human Res. Coor. 

RENE BRACKEN 
Deputy Town Clerk 



KATHLEEN BURLESON

DES Director



ROSEMARY B. LASHER

DOTS/Asst. to Director

* * * * * * * * * 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG 

* * * * * * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS AND REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi: On behalf of the Cortlandt community the Town paid tribute to Bruce Cucchia, New York State Police Senior Investigator, who has been with the NYS Police for 32 yrs, 30 of which have been with the Town of Cortlandt serving the community extremely well.  The Supervisor then gave a review of his years in service and the many public acknowledgements for his excellent service. She introduced and welcomed his wife and children and grandchildren.
Supervisor Puglisi asked Captain Michael Realmuto to come to the podium to speak.  He stated that is very fitting for Investigator Cuccia to be honored by the 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

Town because he had been involved in every major case within the Town and has been the leading Chief Investigator.
Supervisor Puglisi thanked Investigator Cucchia personally for always keeping the Supervisor apprised whenever there was any incident regarding the Town and noted that he was one of the reasons we live in a safe community. He would inform the Supervisor so that she could relay the facts to the community and have the knowledge to give to the citizens which is so important.
A proclamation from the Town was presented to Investigator Cuccia. Supervisor Puglisi expressed her thanks to his family.
Investigator Cuccia expressed that he is honored and humbled to be recognized and looks at it as “doing his job”, nothing more than that. He spoke of policing being an honorable profession and how he has served with many Supervisors and Town Board members.  He has been able to stay in one community which that rarely happens. He has therefore been able to see Cortlandt grow, but stated that with growth comes pain. He recalled many tragic cases but realized that one person can make a difference and that professionally skilled people like the people he works with can make an enormous difference in a community.  He noted that tonight is not only about him but about his team, calling himself a “student of the human condition” and that he made a policy of treating all with dignity and respect, His legacy to this community is the professional men and woman he leaves behind, confident they will support the Town in the same tradition of excellence expected and he thanked Supervisor Puglisi.
Supervisor Puglisi thanked the NYS police.
Supervisor Puglisi then spoke of the American Red Cross and asked Jeff Tkacs to introduce the American Red Cross Director of Volunteers.  Jeff Tkacs explained that March is Red Cross Month and listed the activities within the Town. He then introduced Andrea Grimaldi, Director of Volunteers for the Westchester chapter.
Ms. Grimaldi stated that March was Red Cross Month and explained the work and responsibilities of the Red Cross throughout the years. She commented that Supervisor Puglisi has shown her commitment to the Red Cross by insuring that her staff is trained to respond to any disaster and by purchasing the emergency trailer for a shelter and by having Jeff Tkacs to coordinate the effort.  She is pleased to represent the Red Cross and the Town of Cortlandt, her home town.

Supervisor Puglisi presented a certificate of Appreciation to the American Red Cross.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

Jeff Tkacs showed the flag used during Red Cross month and spoke of the trailer and volunteers and that there is open enrollment and a prepared curriculum for groups in the community that is offered.
Supervisor Puglisi introduced Rachel Costello, a Hendrick Hudson student recognized as Leo of the Year by the Lions Club International in Thailand for 2007-2008 and who was asked to speak by Lions Club International at the United Nations about the Leos and the importance of young adults being involved in community service. Supervisor Puglisi spoke of the various services provided by the club and especially the “Stay-Awake-a-Thon” raising $88,000 for the fight against cancer.  Supervisor Puglisi read the proclamation to Ms. Costello

Ms. Costello thanked everyone and noted that the Leos membership is up to 85 members
Supervisor Puglisi then asked Debbie Costello and Richard McIntyre to speak of the 2009 Stay-Awake-a-Thon.  Ms. Costello described it as a time of community to come together to celebrate and support cancer survivors. She described the events planned for the Stay-Awake-a-Thon at Hendrick Hudson High school on May 2nd.
Richard McIntyre explained the three charities receiving the monies for the event- the Leo Community Cancer Fund, the Maria Ferreira Children’s Hospital, and Make a Wish Foundation. He spoke of the Make a Wish Foundation founded in 1980 and asked for the community’s help in raising money for these organizations. 
The Supervisor then asked Ed Vergano to come to the podium to introduce John Csanadi from Berger Lehman who spoke regarding being retained by the Town to prepare a design report and construction contract documents for Rt. 6, Westbrook Drive, and the Cortlandt Town Center Intersection Improvements projects. He spoke of the need for improvements and indicated the determinations for new lanes on Westbrook Drive. He then discussed various alternatives for improvements of traffic flow and explained the details of the preferred solution.
Supervisor Puglisi announced that at the end of 2008 there is not a deficient and there is a balanced budget.  The Town will continue to work to keep Town taxes low and continue to keep the good services.
The Supervisor announced the retirement of Ken Vershoor describing him as a professional and a gentleman and that the Town will be paying tribute to him at end of week at his Retirement party. He will be replaced by Chris Kehoe, the resolution being on the agenda tonight.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

The Supervisor then commented on the issue at the Veteran’s Administration Hospital and that the Town is still fighting for no development of condos on the site.
* * * * * * * * * *

ROLL CALL 

On a roll call attendance was taken by Town Clerk Dyckman, all Town Board Members indicated their presence.  

* * * * * * * * * *
TOWN BOARD REPORTS 

Councilmember Sloan: No report
Councilmember Becker:  Welcomed William lazzario and Russell Harrison as new chairman and vice chairman of the Cortlandt Veterans Council.  Councilmember Becker commented on the new Evergreen Manor CBD which has now been referred to the Planning Board.  It has had a minimum of six work sessions and it now meets the criteria so it can go on to the next stage for full SEQUA process.  He commented that this project is near and dear to his heart and that there is a lot of good about this project.

Also on the agenda is a RRUSP.  This is property on Rt. 6 that has fallen into disrepair and needs improvements and this too will go to Planning Board

There is an addition to the agenda that the Town will have a public hearing about next month which is to create a temporary moratorium for certain projects. These are new projects and Councilmember Becker feels that the present zoning is inadequate, that there are too many grey zones. He stated that there needs to be more clarity in the zoning code and we need to support the moratorium.
Councilmember Lindau indicated that she attended a Cub Scout “Era of the Light” Ceremony when Cub Scouts become Boy Scouts and she named the boys involved. She also re-announced that the local 10th Annual Business Expo will be held on Saturday 10-2:30 at Crystal Bay and urged residents to attend. Councilmember Lindau then thanked Claudia Vahey for making flyers for the March of Dimes regarding Applebee’s participation in this drive. She thanked the Veterans and congratulated them on the recent elections.
Councilmember Farrell remarked on Investigator Cuccia’s comments saying that he is a very humble and decent man and an outstanding spokesman for the New York State Troopers.  He commented about Investigator Cuccia’s statement that “one person can make difference”, adding that he will be missed.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

Councilmember Sloan moved that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of 

February 10, 2009 be approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion and all voted AYE. 

* * * * * * * * * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 (A complete transcript of this Public Hearing is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk.)
The Town Clerk read the Notice of Hearing and presented its Affidavit of Publication from the official Town newspaper.

Public Hearing to consider a proposed increase and improvement of the facilities of the Continental Village Park District.

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order.
Tom Wood, Town Attorney, discussed that this is a public hearing regarding Cortlandt Lake Dam in the Town of Cortlandt.  The Town has been working with engineering consulting firms because DEC has indicated it having a high rate of failure potential. The Town of Cortlandt applied to the State for a grant and received one million dollars to cover the bulk of the cost of repairing and for securing the Dam, however each of the three Park Districts must also fund their respective shares. The Town of Cortlandt’s share (consisting of approximately 250 homes in the Continental Village Park District) is $158,000 which translates into $62 per year tax for 10 years on those properties. The purpose of this hearing is that under law, to authorize borrowing for special district, that there must be a public hearing.
Supervisor Puglisi commented that the Town has worked on this for over a decade
There was no one additional wishing to speak.

The hearing was closed and the following resolutions adopted on motion of Councilmembers Becker and Councilmember Lindau

RESOLUTION NO. 81-09 – RE:  Adopt a negative declaration 
PUBLIC HEARING, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO. 82-09- RE: Authorize the increase and improvement of the facilities of the Continental Village Park District.

All voted Aye
Ed Vergano commented that Harrison Contracting is ready to go forward with the project.  Supervisor Puglisi thanked everyone involved.

* * * * * * * * * *

HEARING OF CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
NONE

* * * * * * * * * *
BID REPORTS 

NONE

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Farrell
2008 Annual Report from the Tenant Landlord Advisory Committee

For January, 2009 from the Water Division of DOTS, DES/Highway, the Town Justices, and the Receiver of Taxes.

For February, 2009 from the Purchasing Department, the Office for the Aging, the Receiver of Taxes and the Town Clerk.

OLD BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Quarterly Report from Westchester County for October thru December 
2008 with respect to the Sprout Brook Ash pit.

2.
Reports from DES with respect to the following:


a) Draft Speed Hump Criteria

b) Parking at Steamboat Dock


c) Wild Birch Farms


OLD BUSINESS, (cont.)


d) Teatown Road

3.
Letter from the Verplanck Residents’ Association with respect to parking at 
Steamboat Dock.
4.
Petition and Letter from the Montrose Residents Association with respect 
to the proposed commercial compost facility in Montrose; and refer to the 
Planning Board.

5.
Annual Financial Report for the year 2008. 

6.
Consultant report with respect to the Westbrook Drive Turning Lane 
description.

Discussion:
Supervisor Puglisi stated that all these reports are public information and copies can be e-mailed if desired. She thanked Glen Cestaro and his staff for their excellent work on the annual financial report.
All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
NEW BUSINESS
Councilmember Lindau moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Farrell

Receive and File the following:  

1.
Application to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission from Riverbank 
USA Holding Corp for a Preliminary Permit for the Verplanck Pumped 
Storage Project and the Tompkins Cove Pumped Storage Project; and 
refer to the Legal Department and DOTS.

2.
Letter from Mark and Lorraine Pennington requesting a License 
Agreement for a fence in the Town right-of-way; and refer to DOTS and 
DES and the Legal Department.

3.
Memo from Planning/DOTS with respect to notifications for Planning 
Board Public Hearings and Site Plans; and schedule a Public Hearing for 
May 12, 2009 to consider same.

4.
Refer the following proposals to the Planning Board for their 
recommendations and comments.

NEW BUSINESS, (cont.)


a) Elimination of rock crushing and mining within the Town.- will be 
removed

b) Regulation of Storage Pods.

Discussion: 
Supervisor Puglisi stated that Councilmember Becker has commented on the elimination of rock crushing and mining within the Town, and that will be rolled into a public hearing for a one year moratorium on this item and other items. The others items will be referred to various departments and they will report back for the Town to take action accordingly
All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.) 

Councilmember Sloan moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Becker
RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO.84-09 RE: Appoint Chris Kehoe as Deputy for DOTS/Planning and Clerk to the Planning Board.
RESOLUTION NO.85-09 RE: Appoint Sharon Palmiotto to the title Senior Office Assistant per Civil Service procedure.
RESOLUTION NO.86-09 RE: Re-appoint Adrianne Hunte as a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals.
 RESOLUTION NO.87-09 RE: Appoint William Nazzario as Chairman of the Cortlandt Veteran’s Council and Russell Harrison as Vice Chairman of same.
RESOLUTION NO.88-09 RE: Adopt new Town Policies to be included into the Employee Handbook.
RESOLUTION NO.89-09 RE: Resolution referring the proposed Evergreen Manor Project to the Planning Board.
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO.90-09 RE: Resolution referring the proposed Pond Meadows RRUSP to the Planning Board.
Discussion: 
Supervisor Puglisi commented that William Nazzario is a Purple Heart recipient and Russell Harrison is a Veteran of WW II and is also the Veteran’s chairman for the Village of Buchanan, so this is a good team.
Councilmember Lindau noted that she and Chris Kehoe came to the Town at the same time and they have worked on many committees together and that he will be terrific in this job. She was very delighted to support this promotion.
Supervisor Puglisi added that on Town policies, the Town regularly updates the employee handbook and thanked Claudia Vahey.  She stated that Councilmember Becker has outlined the process for the two proposals being referred to the Planning Board; both will come back to Town Board but goes through a process through the Planning Board. The public will have many opportunities to come to the many public hearings to ask questions and comments.  If they are referred to the zoning board, they also will hold public hearings. This process could take as much as 1 ½ to 2 years

All voted AYE
Supervisor Puglisi asked Chris Kehoe the stand up and he was acknowledged.

Councilmember Becker moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Lindau

RESOLUTION NO.91-09 RE: Adopt a Negative Declaration with respect to the demolition of the Battery Place and Craft Lane Bridges.
RESOLUTION NO.92-09 RE: Rescind Resolution No. 342-06 with respect to Bonding Fund authorization that was never needed with respect to drainage projects and Highway DES.
RESOLUTION NO.93-09 RE: Authorize to seek bids for a sweeper, street sweeping services and utility van for Highway DES.
RESOLUTION NO.94-09 RE: Authorize a letter to be sent to Con Edison with respect to excessive tree clearing and insist on the removal of the debris.
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO.95-09 RE: Resolution to the new Secretary of Veteran’s Affairs with respect to requesting a one year moratorium on their consideration of the proposed Enhanced Use Lease. 
Removed- Amend Resolution No. 250-08 with respect to the purchase of trailers at the River Edge Trailer Park.
Award contracts with respect to the following:
RESOLUTION NO.96-09
a) Cemetery maintenance.

RESOLUTION NO.97-09
b) Turf restoration

RESOLUTION NO.98-09
c) Employee Drug and Alcohol testing

RESOLUTION NO.99-09 RE: Authorize repairs to the Charles Cook Pool with respect to new requirements.
RESOLUTION NO.100-09 RE: Authorize DOTS to seek bids with respect to road paving after water main repairs. 
RESOLUTION NO.101-09 RE: Authorize the Purchasing Director to seek bids with respect to Insect and Pest Control and for Porta-Sans for Town Park facilities.
RESOLUTION NO.102-09 RE: Resolution in recognition of March as Red Cross Month.
Discussion:  
Supervisor Puglisi reminded the residents that all bid processes go through the channels given to us from NY State and with transparency - all info is available to citizens. The Town puts all items on the Town Board agenda and these are voted on accordingly. The Supervisor explained that a few years ago the Town did not have as much surplus fund balance as is now in the highway fund in the Town budget, which constitutes about 24% of annual budget.  The Board thought it would be good to authorize bonding for $750,000 for additional work, but funds were accruing in the fund balance, so the Town did not have to go forward with the debt.
All voted AYE
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

Councilmember Becker moved that the following items of business be added to the agenda, that the correspondence be received and ordered filed and the resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Lindau seconded the motion.  

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA, (cont.)

Received and File the following: 

1.
Letter from Bethel Springvale Inn with respect to speeding on Springvale 
Road; and refer to State and County Police Departments and DES

2.
Letter from William Salerno to the NYS DOT with respect to the 
intersection of Bear Mt. Parkway and Rt. 202 and a sign request in the 



area of Northridge Road: and refer to DES
RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO.103-09 RE: Schedule a Public Hearing for April 24, 2009 to consider a one (1) year Moratorium on approvals of contractors yards, specialty contractor yards, rock crushing, mining, composting and any similar such uses.
RESOLUTION NO.104-09 RE: Authorize a final water adjustment with respect to 81 Gallows Hill Road.
RESOLUTION NO.105-09 RE: Authorize a one (1) year Contract with respect to the Teamsters Union.
RESOLUTION NO.106-09 RE: Authorize a solicit proposals for design services for Battery Place and Craft Lane Bridges demolition.
Discussion: 
Supervisor Puglisi stated that there are two Unions in the Town, AFSCME and the Teamsters and that no employee will receive anything above a 2% increase for this year, way below the CPI which is 5% and no salary increase for elected officials this year.
All voted AYE

BUDGET TRANSFERS

none

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS 

none

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECIAL COMMITTEES

none

* * * * * * * * * *
SECOND HEARING OF CITIZENS 

John Bernard, River Lane, Croton
Spoke regarding Quaker Bridge Road, that it is a 110 yr. old Truss Bridge and he  would like to see the plans from DOT as he is interested that they rebuild just like the existing structure.
The Supervisor advised him that he can stop by to get a copy of the plans.
Mr. Bernard then questioned plans regarding the Annsville Creek area and encouraged the Town Board to pursue constructed wetland in the tidal flats in that area and would like to see the Town establish a vision so that all proceed in that direction.

Supervisor Puglisi thanked Mr. Bernard for his service on Planning Board and stated that unofficially the Town has verbal knowledge that the Town will be receiving a grant of $1.4 million for this project.  This grant was obtained by Chris Kehoe whereby 80% will be paid by the State. This grant gives the Town 5 years to work on this project at all times being sensitive to the estuary. It will include pedestrian walkways, etc, and is a great opportunity.  The Town Board will entertain all suggestions before going forward and make it a positive thing.
Councilmember Farrell asked Mr. Bernard to share his future thoughts on constructing the wetlands

John DeBenedictus, Westminster Drive

Asked if the Moratorium will be affecting current projects and was answered by 

Tom Wood that unless the plan already has been approved, that it will not be grandfathered.
Mr. DeBenedictus also commented that a compost site is really a glorified dump and would like to see that word included in the Moratorium.  He then thanked the Town for holding the line at spending, unlike the Hendrick Hudson School District.
HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

Jean Freidman, 11 Tamarack Drive

Spoke regarding Evergreen Manor project.  She has submitted a letter of critical issues as an adjacent property owner and a professional city planner. She read the letter to Town Board comparing benefits and the impacts of the project and 
asking for full sewer hookup by the builder, that those closest to the project have the most impact and additional betterment should be required.
Supervisor Puglisi replied that the Town is at the beginning of the process and she has her own reservations. This is the Town’s first attempt and will be sure to weigh all pros and cons.
Rich Cohen, 11 Tamarack Drive

Questioned if the stimulus money comes through, would Evergreen project be killed as now the need for the developer to install sewers would not be needed? Why would the development continue if the betterment is sewers and they will no longer be required? Why will we need the development?
Supervisor Puglisi responded that the Town submitted a few projects for the stimulus money but the Tamarack Sewer Project was ready so it was submitted. The Town will make the right decision.

Tom Wood then emphasized that the Resolution is not to be construed as an endorsement, that it is being sent to the Planning Board.

Mr. Cohen then asked questions regarding the road control on Rt. 202, Conklin Ave. and Lafayette Ave. to which the Supervisor answered that it is a State project being paid 100% by the State DOT.   It is very close to being able to go out to bid in 2009 as the funding is there.

Ed Vergano stated that developer would have to do what is appropriate for the road also.
Mr. Cohen also asked if there are any storm drain repair plans for Tamarack and was told it could be included in the plans for the development as part of the betterments. He stated that he believes that the CBD plan is a bad plan for many reasons.
Supervisor Puglisi, Tom Wood, and Councilmember Becker all emphasized that the Town Board has sent this to the Planning Board and urged the residents to go to the Town’s website for upcoming meetings and agendas.
HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

Councilmember Lindau reminded the residents that this will not be in front of the Town Board for a few years.

Councilmember Farrell stated that more suggestions from the community regarding the betterments are welcomed particularly from those adjacent to the project.

Supervisor Puglisi added that the Town Board will all weigh the pros and cons.

Mr. Cohen asked how might the residents know what might be discussed at the work session to which the Supervisor answered that they are all open meetings and explained the process of the work sessions.

Roman Swyntuch, 29 Tamarack Drive
Asked if any traffic studies on 202 with current volume to which Supervisor Puglisi answered yes and that the Planning Board will have this study paid for by the developer.
Tom Wood answered that Planning Board will propose a list of all issues that will be studied and a public hearing will be scheduled for that document. The Planning Board will then develop a scoping document and this process takes a few years to get through.  Residents can be a part of this and raise their issues.
The Supervisor urged residents to put all their concerns on paper, look at all the documents and ask questions.

Mr. Swyntuch suggested that if schools are at maximum capacity, this should be a major consideration.

* * * * * * * * * *
ADJOURNMENT 

Councilmember Lindau moved that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 pm, seconded by Councilmember Farrell.

All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *

Respectfully Submitted, 

JO-ANN DYCKMAN, 

Town Clerk 
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